
x My name is Charles Dulac and I am here today 
on behalf of Assemblymember Jim Frazier. The 
member worked for many years as a general 
contractor, and still uses the old adage: 
“Measure twice, cut once.” If you don’t, your 
project is liable to fail. 

x For California WaterFix and DWR, measuring 
twice should have included dialogue with Delta 
stakeholders in the agricultural, recreational, 
and cultural communities; strict adherence to 
the Delta Plan and the coequal goals; and 
inclusion of this council’s many valuable 
recommendations. 

x DWR has made their cut – the Certification of 
Consistency – and now we have to ask: did they 
measure twice – or at all? Unfortunately they 
did not. 

x The Certification of Consistency relies on 
several assumptions that are unsupported by the 
evidence in the record. DWR offers that the 
proposed project represents evolutionary change 
– it does not, since it will create immediate 
drastic changes in the Delta like construction 



blight, industrial land use, and decimation of 
existing agriculture and recreation. 

x DWR claims to have respected local land uses – 
yet they have not, creating long-term changes 
and multiple disruptions to the Delta 
environment and economy. DWR characterizes 
construction equipment and concrete plants 
operating for periods of 5-10 years as 
“temporary” in contravention of usual and 
customary definitions. DWR also failed to 
account for the total impacts on fragile cultural 
and historical resources, which will be 
subjected to dramatic increases in traffic, 
ground vibration, and blight. 

x DWR claims to have exhausted all feasible 
mitigation measures – they have not. Instead 
DWR has ignored, without explanation, 
recommendations provided by the Delta 
Stewardship Council with regards to mitigating 
severe impacts on agriculture and community 
character. DWR has also ignored, or neglected 
to solicit, feedback from local stakeholders on 
mitigating WaterFix’s lasting harm to the 



Delta’s agricultural economy, recreation 
industry, and cultural resources.  

x Substantial uncertainty has infected DWR’s 
Certification of Consistency due to federal 
guidance which has thrown into question 
federal commitments to existing coordinated 
operations. 

x As stated by the Delta Protection Commission 
in their letter to this council: “Open-ended 
pledges or vaguely described commitments to 
avoid or reduce adverse effects will not satisfy 
the charge of the law.” We cannot wait until 
shovels are in the ground to realize that “future 
adaptive management” or “real time operations” 
will not serve in place of concrete and binding 
commitments. The coequal goals, and reducing 
reliance on the Delta, MUST be achieved in a 
manner that protects and enhances the Delta as 
an evolving place. 

x Assemblymember Frazier urges the Delta 
Stewardship Council to reject the certification 
of consistency submitted by DWR for 



California WaterFix, in order to protect the 
Delta, its residents, and the coequal goals. 

 


